MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12TH DECEMBER 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor P McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, S Hunter, D M McAllister, N McAllister, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental and Enforcement Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Ms S Gilmartin, Gilmartin Consulting




Mr J McCaughan, Community Pharmacy




Mr D McSorley, Community Pharmacy




Mr M McMullan, Community Pharmacy




Mr K Kane, Community Pharmacy




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McCambridge.
11/21:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH NOVEMBER 2011

After discussion,



Councillor N McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th November 2011 be adopted.”
11/21:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH NOVEMBER 2011
There were no Matters Arising for discussion.
11/21:04
PRESENTATION FROM COMMUNITY PHARMACY
A presentation was delivered by representatives from Ballycastle, Bushmills and Cushendall on Community Pharmacy regarding proposed cuts to the service and possible impact of this, followed by questions and answers.


After discussion, it was agreed that Council would give their unanimous support to the Community Pharmacy and that they would lobby regarding the proposed cuts and also write to the Minister.



Presentation from Stella Gilmartin regarding the Audit Scheme of Inequalities


A short presentation was delivered by Stella Gilmartin regarding the Audit Scheme of Inequalities and Public Consultation followed by questions and answers.
11/21:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Bus Shelter Updates
Reference was made to proposed bus shelters at Tully, Cushendall, Waterfoot and Liscolman.  It was noted that a private funder was willing to pay for the construction of the bus shelter at Tully.
After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the bus shelter at Tully and that the shelters at Cushendall, Waterfoot and Liscolman would be discussed at the rates estimates.
After discussion,


Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter,


“That seating be provided in all Bus Shelters.”

It was agreed that this item should be placed on the agenda if the members wished to discuss this matter.

Council Chamber Recording and Amplification Costs
Reference was made to the request for costs for recording and amplification in the Council Chamber.  The HTS stated that this would cost approximately £10,250 plus carriage and VAT and that it was estimated that a further £2,000 would be required for installation.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S McKillop,


“That this item be taken forward to the rates 
estimates.”

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson,

“That Council should not proceed with the recording and amplification device for the Council chamber.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were eight votes in favour of and five votes against the amendment which was carried.

Collaborative Route Optimisation
Reference was made to a collaborative procurement exercise to obtain a proven and suitable route optimisation solution that will enable analytical analysis of each partner authority’s waste management collection arrangements.

After discussion, it was agreed to participate in the collaborative procurement project in terms of route optimisation for Technical Services.

Art Work Recycling Competitions for Secondary Schools

Following a request it was agreed to approve the use of Council property to display entries of artwork for the competitions for ERP Junk Kouture Recycled Fashion Competition 2012.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
11/21:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Tidy Northern Ireland Seaside Awards

Reference was made to a decision being made with regard to Seaside Awards for Ballycastle and Waterfoot and also the Blue Flag for Ballycastle Marina.

After discussion, in which issues raised included costs involved, supporting tourism, changes to the beaches, access for dogs and meeting criteria,


Councillor N McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That Council proceed with the application for Rural Seaside award for Waterfoot, Resort Seaside award for Ballycastle and the Blue Flag for Ballycastle Marina.”

Councillors Cunningham and C & P McShane left the meeting.


After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report be adopted.”
11/21:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Special Leave
Reference was made to the Council’s current position for Bereavement Leave and the fact that this did not extend to Grandparents.  It was stated that Council may want to consider an inclusion of 1 days paid leave to attend the funeral of a Grandparent.

After discussion, 


Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That an amendment be made to the Council Policy for Special Leave with regards to bereavement to include one days paid leave to attend the funeral of a Grandparent.”

Lease – Former Amusement Arcade, Bayview Road, Ballycastle
The meeting continued in committee.

An update was given with regard to the current situation with the lease for the Former Amusement Arcade, Ballycastle.
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,

“That Council accept the recommendation made by the Officer.”
Councillors Cunningham and C & P McShane returned to the meeting.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Expansion of Ecar Project
It was agreed with regard to the proposed expansion of the Ecar project, that Council would support the proposal but would not have the resources available to contribute financially.

Internal Audit Plan for 2011/12

After discussion it was agreed to approve the Internal Audit Plan for 2011/12.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
11/21:08
To write a letter to Roads Service expressing concern at the lack of gritting in the Moyle area


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)



After discussion in which issues raised included a query on how much grit was being spread, main routes which were ungritted including bus routes, main routes into Ballycastle and the A2, refilling of salt boxes, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Roads Service requesting assurance that roads at Ballyeamon and Glenariff are gritted and to raise queries regarding the filing of salt boxes at this location and at Torr.
11/21:09
That Council fully welcomes and supports the potential for major offshore tidal renewable energy infrastructure projects as presented by the Crown estates leasing round and sees significant opportunities for commercial scale development and for the local economy.  We request early engagement and consultation with the companies successful in the upcoming leasing round for sites in the offshore Moyle areas


(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)



After discussion, it was agreed that there would be early engagement and consultation with the companies successful in the upcoming leasing round for sites in the offshore Moyle areas in relation to tidal renewable energy infrastructure projects.
11/21:10
CONFERENCES AND COURSES



There were no Conferences and Courses for discussion.
11/21:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
Occasional Licence for Robert Gray 22 Main Street Ballintoy for an event on 28th December 2011 for Ballinlea LOL 1511.
There were no objections to the above application.
11/21:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
11/21:13
CORRESPONDENCE
(a) Letter dated 17th November 2011 from the NIO regarding Council’s letter into the review of Patrick Finucane’s murder 
This letter was noted.

(b) Letter dated 24th November 2011 from Coleraine Borough Council regarding Rural Community Transport – Health and Wellbeing Fund 
This letter was noted.

(c) Letter dated 24th November 2011 from the Department of Culture, Arts and Leisure regarding Inland Waterways
This letter was noted.

(d) Letter dated 26th November 2011 from the Department of the Environment regarding Planning Applications E/2009/0088/F and E/2008/0322/F
This letter was noted.

(e) Letter dated 26th November 2011 from the Department of the Environment regarding Planning Application E/2011/0066/O
This letter was noted.

(f) Letter dated 28th November 2011 from Roads Service regarding Leyland Road, Ballycastle 
This letter was noted.

(g) Letter dated 28th November 2011 from the Department of the Environment regarding wind turbines in Moyle
This letter was noted.

(h) Letter dated 30th November 2011 from the NIHE regarding Council’s letter on Fuel Poverty 
This letter was noted.

(i) Email dated 30th November 2011 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding Causeway Hospital
This letter was noted.

(j) Email dated 5th December 2011 from Nilga regarding Un-adopted Roads within district council areas 
This letter was noted.

11/21:14
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business to discuss.
The meeting concluded at 21:45pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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